 Meramec Regional Planning Commission
Minutes

May 13, 2021
Call to Order

Chairman Larry Miskel called the May 13, 2021, meeting of the Meramec Regional Planning Commission to order at 6:44 p.m.  The meeting was conducted via Zoom and in-person, due to the ongoing pandemic.
Welcome
Chairman Miskel welcomed everyone to the meeting and introduced Jason Ward, a new alderman in the city of Steelville. Board members participating by Zoom were George Lauritson, Laurel Boisonault, Glen Smith, Rich Eisterhold, T.R. Dudley, Mary Heywood, Jim Fleming, John Casey and Vic Stratman. Board members participating in-person were: Terry Beckham, Ray Walden, Ron Kraettli, Steve Vogt, Darryl Griffin, Randy Verkamp, Tom Coots, John Meusch, Bob Parsons, Jan Haviland and Marcus Maggard. MRPC staff attending via Zoom were Donald Keeney and Anne Freand. MRPC staff attending in person were Bonnie Prigge, Linda Loughridge, Tammy Snodgrass, Linda Carroll and Caitlin Jones. Guests attending were Jason Ward, Steelville councilman who attended in-person and Matt Bain with Sen. Josh Hawley’s office who joined the meeting via Zoom.
Consent Agenda

The following consent agenda items were presented for approval:

a. Minutes – April 8, 2021

b.
Local Review

1. Meramec Regional Planning Commission, St. James has applied to the

Department of Housing and Urban Development
    14.924 – Older Adults Home Modification Grant Program


Meramec Region Aging in Place Program
Federal: $733,293.24 

Total: $733,293.24
             c. Statewide Grant Applications

1. Missouri Department of Health and Senior Services, Jefferson City, MO

93.197 – Childhood Lead Poisoning Prevention Projects, State and Local Childhood Lead Poisoning Prevention and Surveillance of Blood Lead Levels in Children

Lead Poisoning Prevention – Childhood Lead Prevention
Federal: $750,000 

Total: $750,000

2. Missouri Department of Agriculture, Agriculture Department, Jefferson City, MO
10.025 – Plant and Animal Disease, Pest Control, and Animal Care
FY21 NAHLN Infrastructure Agreement
Federal: $57,500 


Total: $57,500


The Office of Administration issues the Missouri Federal Assistance Clearinghouse 


grant reviews weekly. Staff is sharing reports in between meetings with board members. If you have questions about grants listed, you can call MRPC staff, or the Office of Administration as listed on the reports.

d.   Contracts 

• Ozark Rivers Solid Waste Management District

Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter into a contract with Ozark Rivers Solid Waste Management District for administration services effective July 1, 2021, through June 30, 2022, and for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign any necessary documents.

• Ozark Rivers Solid Waste Management District

Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter into a contract with Ozark Rivers Solid Waste Management District for implementation and project coordination services effective July 1, 2021, through June 30, 2022, and for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign any necessary documents.

• Phelps County Floodplain

Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to approve and sign a Phelps County Floodplain technical assistance contract for the period July 1, 2021, to June 30, 2022, and for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign any necessary documents.
• Meramec Regional Emergency Planning Committee

Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter into a contract with MREPC for administrative and technical assistance for the period July 1, 2021, to June 30, 2022, and for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign any necessary documents.
• Meramec Regional Planning Commission

Permission is requested for MRPC to submit an application to the Missouri Humanities Council to facilitate a feasibility study on a proposed national museum on the Trail of Tears and related history to be located in the St. James area, and permission is requested to authorize the chairman and/or executive director to sign the application and any other documents needed for submission of the request and acceptance of an award, should a contract be offered. 

• Meramec Regional Planning Commission

Permission is requested for MRPC to submit an application to the HUD Older Adults Home Modification Grant Program for an Aging in Place program that allows up to $5000 for low-cost, high-impact home modifications for low-income homeowners, age 62 or older. And permission is requested to authorize the chairman and/or executive director to sign the application and any other documents needed for submission of the request and acceptance of an award, should a contract be offered.

Steve Vogt made a motion to approve the consent agenda with the noted contract additions and addition of Bob Parsons name to the list of April board participants; Steve Vogt seconded. The motion carried. 
Update from State Legislators and Federal Field Representatives
Matt Bain with Sen. Josh Hawley’s office reported that infrastructure is a big issue and it’s still unclear what will happen in this area. He indicated that the Senator is tracking workforce issues and has applauded the Governor’s efforts to end federal unemployment benefits in Missouri. Mr. Bain mentioned that the Ozark National Scenic Riverway have seen a staggering increase in tourism this past year and the Senator hopes this trend will continue.
Chairman Miskel thanked Mr. Bain for his time.
Presentation: Medical Marijuana in Missouri and the Meramec Region
Lyndall Fraker with the Missouri Dept. of Health and Senior Services provided an update on the medical marijuana law in Missouri and shared information on the facilities that are permitted to operate in the Meramec Region.
Mr. Fraker opened with some brief background on when marijuana became legal for medical use and how the program is funded. On Nov. 6, 2018, Article XIV of the Missouri Constitution was passed. This article allowed patients to discuss freely with their physicians the possible benefits of medical marijuana. It allowed the legal use of medical marijuana for treatment under the supervision of a physician. The Medical Marijuana Regulatory Program is funded by a new fund, the Veteran’s Health and Care Fund. This fund receives revenues from licensure fees as well as a 4% sales tax on retail sales of medical marijuana. This tax is in addition to the regular sales tax.
Mr. Fraker stated that this program provides safe and secure access to medical marijuana for qualifying Missouri patients through consistent regulation, enforcement and education.

Some of the program accomplishments presented by Mr. Fraker included:

· As of April 30, 2021, $2,135,510 has been transferred to the Missouri Veteran’s Commission bringing the Veteran’s Fund balance to $18,115,272.

· The program was set up in approximately 23 months from the time the law passed in November 2018 to the first sales in October 2020.
· Sales as of May 6, 2021 equal $41,041,943. 

He stated that the program completed its second year, which ran from Dec. 6, 2019, through Dec. 5, 2020. In that second year the program continued to meet constitutional deadlines for program implementation. Over 66,000 applications, 40,000 phone calls and 50,000 emails were processed by the patient services team during that time. Facility minimum standards verification reviews were completed, and facility commencement inspections were begun. Finally, Approved to Operate notifications were issued to facilities and sales commenced.

The program began receiving applications in June 2019 stated Mr. Fraker. As of the morning of May 13, 2021, the program has received 146,380 applications with 101,488 patients receiving approval and 2,676 caregivers being approved. There were 6,722 denials. After the first three years, the projected number of qualified patients is expected to be between 120,000 and 180,000.
Some other statistics proved by Mr. Fraker included:

· Patient data from December 2019 through December 2020 shows that 28% of active caregivers and patients are cultivators.
· The greatest percentage of qualified patients are being treated for physical/psychological dependence, followed by those with chronic medical conditions. The determination is left up to each individual physician.
· In the Meramec Region, there are 3,401 active patients which represents 3.4% of total patients.

Mr. Fraker mentioned that the DHSS website has some good video tutorials that show how to create patient registry accounts, creating adult/minor applications, home cultivation details and more.

Of the 2,270 facility license applications received, Missouri has approved 348. Mr. Fraker indicated that this number of facilities can annually supply 900,000 pounds of marijuana to serve 300,000 patients. If the state approved all 2,270 applications, those facilities would be capable of producing 8.6 million pounds annually of marijuana to serve 2.89 million patients.
Mr. Fraker provided the following facts about marijuana facilities in the Meramec Region:
· Crawford County has four cultivation facilities and five infused-product manufacturing facilities, four of which are approved to operate
· Dent County has one dispensary that is approved to operate in Salem.

· Gasconade has one dispensary.

· Maries County has one cultivation facility that is approved to operate in Vienna.
· Phelps County has three dispensaries and two are approved to operate.
· Pulaski County has one cultivation facility approved to operate, 1 dispensary and one infused-product manufacturing facility.

· Osage and Washington counties have no licensed facilities.

He mentioned that between April 2020 and April 2021, the program has received 3,191 applications for facility agents, which are persons who work in marijuana facilities. Of those, 3,006 have been approved. It is projected that by 2023 there will be 9,000 to 18,000 facility agents. Agent identification cards will be valid for three years, with all applicants being screened for disqualifying felony offenses.

There will also be on-going certifications for transportation entities and seed to sale sites. The product will be tracked from beginning to the consumer. 

Mr. Fraker concluded his report by stating that annual and monthly reports will be sent to Missouri’s Governor and he provided a link to the website for more information: 
https://medicalmarijuana.mo.gov.
Jason Ward asked about markets for marijuana grown in Missouri, and Mr. Fraker said it wasn’t allowed to be sold outside of Missouri.

Since marijuana is still illegal on the federal level, Bonnie Prigge asked how Missouri was handling the banking. Mr. Fraker reported that the federal government is not exercising much authority as they are not funding their justice department to fight the issue. He went on to say that banking hasn’t been much of an issue since most dispensaries have ATMs at their facilities and they are dealing in cash only.

Randy Verkamp asked about the logic behind restriction the number of cultivating facilities. Unless the amount being produced by the minimum number of allowed facilities is not meeting the needs of the public, Mr. Fraker said it was determined that the program should stay with that number. It was the department’s thought to start cautiously when opening up access.

John Casey asked if pricing was regulated, and Mr. Fraker responded that it was not. He did add that the biggest market was the black market, which is a 500 million dollars a year business.
External Relations Committee: Larry Miskel
In the absence of both the chairman and vice chairman, Larry Miskel reported on External Relations activities as follows:

Larry reported that award nomination forms for 2020 annual dinner were sent out last year and forms for 2021 will be handed out at tonight’s full board meeting. The form will also be emailed to board members. Nomination forms are due back by June 4. Awards for 2020 and 2021 will be presented at the 2021 banquet.

The committee reviewed the MRPC proposed slate of officers for 2020-2021.

     
Steve Vogt – chair


Larry Miskel – secretary     



Mary Heywood – vice chair     

Darryl Griffin- treasurer
Larry Miskel made a motion to approve the proposed slate of MRPC officers for 2021-2022; Randy Verkamp seconded. The motion carried. 
The committee also reviewed the proposed slate of officers for MRB for 2021-2022. All nominees indicated their willingness to continue serving. Officers will be voted on at the June MRB meeting.

The committee discussed the appointment of at-large commissioners whose terms are expiring and any vacant positions. At-large board members whose terms expire are:
· Kyle Hofstetter-Crawford for-profit (Mr. Hofstetter has declined re-appointment.)
· Gary Brown – Dent for-profit
· Ron Kraettli – Gasconade for-profit (Larry Miskel has asked that Ron continue as 


at-large)
· Bob Parsons – Ag Business
· Jan Haviland – Industry
· Laurel Boisonault – Small Business
· John Casey – Transportation 
Larry Miskel made a motion to re-appoint at-large board members as presented, with the exception of Crawford County for-profit; Steve Vogt seconded. The motion carried. 

The committee discussed a bylaw change regarding how participation in MRPC board meetings would be counted. 
Proposed Changes to MRPC bylaws in red.

Deletions in brackets and bolded. 
ARTICLE IV

4.1  Organization of the Commission

Commissioners at large accumulating three consecutive unexcused absences from regularly scheduled full board and/or committee meetings shall be removed from the board and the board will nominate and elect a new member to fulfill the remainder of the term and to represent that segment of the community. To request an excused absence, the at large commissioner must contact the MRPC secretary or executive director [chairman must be contacted in writing] via phone, email or FAX. 
The bylaws change will be voted on at the June MRPC meeting.
The committee received a legislative update from Tammy Snodgrass. 

Operations Committee: Steve Vogt, chairman

Steve Vogt reported on operations activities as follows:

The committee reviewed MRPC/MRB and MRPC/MRDC-RLF and IRP program financial statements for the period ended April 30, 2021.

Linda Loughridge reported that both MRPC and RLF-IRP are in a surplus. She added that there were 11 new loans through the CARES funds and stated the one loan that was in default has been paid in full.

Steve Vogt made a motion to accept the financials for the period ending April 30, 2021; Randy Verkamp seconded. The motion carried.

Linda Loughridge presented the FY 2021-2022 draft budgets form MRPC/MRB and MRPC/MRDC-RLF and IRP program.  A few of the big items in the MRPC draft budget were personnel. The budget supports a 3 ½ percent merit increase for staff, hiring of an additional community development specialist, replacement of vacant bookkeeper position and business loan specialist. Additionally, draft budget anticipates a 15 percent increase in group health premiums. The draft MRB capital expenditure budget includes, vehicle and computer replacements, upgrades to the security system and purchase of a shipping container for storage and a trailer for the truck. 

The committee learned that one RLF has closed, and two others will be closing this month. Linda said there are no new IRP loans. Staff will be doing marketing efforts and reaching out and getting to know the newer bankers that have come into the area banks. 

The committee reviewed a recommendation from the MRDC board on a change in collateral on the Focus Welding and Fabrication loan. The original loan approval had the borrower’s personal residence listed as required collateral. A title search showed that the land the home is built on is owned by the parents of one of the borrowers and they were unwilling to release the land or be co-signers on the loan. As a result, the borrower’s requested we consider removing the personal residence. Staff presented a complete list of equipment and inventory at the fair market value and determined the personal residence was not needed to protect the interest of MRPC’s investment in the business and proposed we remove it from the collateral obligations of the loan. 

Steve Vogt made a motion to approve the change in collateral as recommended by the MRDC loan board; Randy Verkamp seconded. The motion carried.

The committee also reviewed proposed changes to the MRPC Title VI Policy for approval. This is a non-discrimination policy that needs to be updated every three years. Linda stated that demographics and dates were updated, and a few typos were corrected. The committee reconfirmed what was already in place.

Steve Vogt made a motion to approve the updated Title VI Policy as presented, contingent on no comments requiring plan changes being received by the end of the public comment period on May 30, 2021; Darryl Griffin seconded. The motion carried.

Linda reported that the committee heard a presentation from Chad Horton on MRPC’s Investment Policy Statement. Mr. Horton reported everything appears good. Linda said MRPC’s risk tolerance is moderate. She added that the trustees had met with Mr. Horton to determine if the absolute and relative target rate of return were reasonable given the market and if the asset allocation target weightings were still in line with a moderate risk tolerance. The trustees determined the policy met the long-term moderate growth goals and no changes were recommended.

Steve Vogt made a motion to approve the Investment Policy Statement as presented; Bob Parsons seconded. The motion carried.

Planning Committee: Marcus Maggard, chairman
Marcus Maggard reported on planning activities as follows:

Marcus reported that John Meusch is the new vice chairman for the planning committee.
Anne Freand reviewed new ways to gather economic date for the region as part of a recent partnership with MACOG and EMSI, an economic modeling company. If anyone is looking for economic data, they were directed to reach out to her or Bonnie Prigge.
The committee received an update on the CEDS update meeting held April 28, 2021. Discussions were held on Goal 3 which is health related and Goal 4 which focused on getting employers engaged. Objective 2 which dealt with K-12 education was also discussed at the meeting. The next CEDS meeting will be May 26, 2021.

Anne also reviewed the MoDOT Workplan with the committee. MoDOT is asking MRPC and the TAC to look at a third tier of high priority unfunded needs.

Marcus Maggard made a motion to approve the MoDOT Workplan; John Casey seconded. The motion carried.
Housing Board:  Vic Stratman, chairman

Vic Stratman reported on housing activities as follows:
Vic reported that the housing advisory board approved the April financials and the budget. 

Officers for the 2021-2022 fiscal year will be Leo Sanders, chairman; Larry Miskel, vice chairman; and Darrell Skiles, secretary.

Donald Keeney reviewed the 2020-2021 utility notices noting there were no changes. He did add that the PHA is looking to achieve a goal of serving more families. Donald reviewed VASH Vouchers and Mainstream Vouchers. 
The board reviewed and approved the housing plan.
Transportation Advisory Committee (TAC): Anne Freand
No report was given.
Environmental: Tammy Snodgrass, Assistant Executive Director

Tammy reported that the Special Collection at Dixon had a big turnout with twice as many cars as expected. The next special collection is schedule for June 12 at Brewer Science in Rolla.
Meramec Regional Emergency Planning Committee (MREPC): Tammy Snodgrass, Assistant Executive Director
A handout on emergency planning activities was provided.
Tammy reported that a meeting was held April 22 with the director of the Missouri Emergency Response Commission to discuss the new policy they are putting in place. She indicated she has sent an email this evening with details on changes that will be necessary to meet legislative requirements.

Business Loans:  Linda Loughridge, Fiscal Officer

Linda reported MRDC is going through a SMART review from SBA and should have a report in 90-120 days.
She mentioned that loan rates are incredibility low right now.

In closing, Linda said the next MRDC full board meeting is scheduled for June 9, 2021.
Meramec Community Enhancement Corporation (MCEC): Vic Stratman
No report was given.
Meramec Regional Community Foundation (MRCF): Bonnie Prigge
Bonnie Prigge reported MRCF had received a $10,000 grant from CFO. Approximately 11-14 applications were received with five being funded. Each recipient received from $1,000-$2,500 to help address COVID needs. 
Bonnie reported that Debbie Henderson is a new member on the MRCF board and reminded board members that a representative from Crawford County is still needed.


Chairman’s Report


Chairman Miskel informed the board of the passing of former Sen. Dan Brown and said a sympathy card was available for signing should anyone wish to sign. 


He mentioned that May 9-15 was National Police Week with May 15 being designated as Police Officer Memorial Day. Chairman Miskel asked members to thank their law enforcement when they see them.


Chairman Miskel said he’s enjoyed the last two years serving as MRPC’s chairman. He thanked everyone and said it was an honor to serve the board and represent the counties. He added that he looks forward to serving in whatever capacity he’s needed.


He concluded his report by saying the executive board completed Bonnie’s evaluation prior to tonight’s meetings and all felt she was doing a great job and has a great staff. The chairman said the committee appreciates everything Bonnie and her staff have done, and they look forward to working with them in the future.

Executive Director’s Report

Bonnie reported that she had emailed information on the federal broadband benefits program to all board members. She added that broadband committees have been formed in Osage and Maries counties, and plans are in progress to form a committee in Dent County.

Bonnie informed the board that there would be an American Rescue Plan Act informational meeting on May 19 at 10:00 a.m. The meeting will be held in-person at the MRPC office and by Zoom. Participants are asked to register so MRPC can follow up with any additional information.

She also mentioned the transportation fuel tax and prescription monitoring drug program passed and are on the Governors’ desk awaiting his signature.
Jan Haviland added the COVID Liability Protection bill passed. It protects businesses from fraudulent COVID lawsuits.

John Casey mentioned that the Second Amendment Preservation Act passed.
Adjourn
Ron Kraettli made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:16p.m.; Marcus Maggard seconded the motion. The motion carried.

_____________________________________

________________________________

Larry Miskel, chairman
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